December 12, 2006
Town Board Minutes

A Regular Meeting  of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on Tuesday, December 12, 2006 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected officials and appointed staff in attendance:



LINDA D. PUGLISI



Supervisor



JOSEPH D. CERRETO


Councilmember



FRANCIS X. FARRELL


Councilmember



ANN LINDAU



Councilmember



JOHN E. SLOAN



Councilmember

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN


Town Clerk



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.


Town Attorney



GLENN CESTARO



Comptroller



EDWARD VERGANO


DOTS, Director



ROSEMARY BOYLE-LASHER

DOTS, Asst. to Dir.



KATHLEEN BURLESON


DES, Director

JEFF TKACS


DES, Homeland 




Safety & Sec. Coor.

CLAUDIA VAHEY


Human Res. Coor.

JUDITH HERMESCH


Clerk

* * * * * * * * * * 

MEETING CALLED to ORDER
Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * * 

PLEDGE to the FLAG

Supervisor Puglisi led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag.

* * * * * * * * * * 

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi thanked everyone for their good wishes during this chapter in her life, saying it’s been six weeks since she broke her ankle
The Town of Cortlandt has received an award from the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, a New York State Environmental Excellence Award for preserving open space, for conservation and for environmental laws, policies and ordinances.  There are 900 Towns in New York State and Cortlandt is the only municipality in the state to receive this prestigious award this year.  It’s a huge honor and the Town is delighted to be its recipient.  Supervisor Puglisi said the Town continues to do everything we can to control our growth in a rational way and we will continue to work with that balance and open space.  Over the last fifteen years we’ve increased open space by 110% and an additional 3,000 acres and there is still more to do.

The Supervisor said she is also very humbled by the next award bestowed upon her by the Cortlandt Health Care facility across the street from the Town Hall – the Pierre Van Cortlandt Citizen Award, recognizing her for her years of service.
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Supervisor Puglisi said the highlight of her evening tonight is having the Hendrick Hudson High School New York State Volleyball Champions present.  She stressed how proud the Town is of their efforts and resulting championship. It is the first time the team has ever won a volleyball championship.  She invited the team to come forward along with their coach, assistant coach and the athletic director.  .  She said this girls’ team has finished a perfect season.  Supervisor Baker presented Tom Baker, Athletic Director, with a plant for the school in honor of the occasion.  Town Board members assisted in distributing Certificates of Award.
* * * * * * * * * * 

ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman all Town Board members indicated their presence.

* * * * * * * * * * 

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilwoman Ann Lindau said the Economic Challenge Committee interviews with Croton businesses are now being aired in Croton and this will soon occur in Buchanan.  December 17th to March 4th there is going to be an exhibit called the “Broken Road” at the College of New Rochelle that will trace the history of some of our local people of African, European, Native American descent.  It traces seven generations of two families who live in the Cortlandt/Peekskill region for the past 230 years.
On Saturday evening Councilwoman Lindau attended a concert given by the Old Mill Singers.  One member of the Economic Challenge Committee, Larry Kashin, is a member of that group and he has written a song entitled “Nobody Listens to Me.” One of the songs made her think of the season and how important it is to be peaceful.

* *  

Councilmember John Sloan discussed an article he had read about member items available in the New York State government  He noted that Senator Vincent Liebell routinely provides a great deal of member items to the Town of Cortlandt for which we are very grateful.  He mentioned money received from the Senator for cleanup of the Martin property in Verplanck, computers for the Westbrook Drive Senior Center, Route 202/Lafayette Avenue interchange, Oregon Road roundabout, backup generators for Town Hall and the Senior Citizen Center.  He said without these funds we would either do without or they would be paid for by local taxpayer’s money.
He said he has written our Assemblywoman, Sandra Galef, to say that he really thinks that it’s high time that Cortlandt receives its share of funds available to the Assembly portion of the New York State legislature.
* * 

Councilmember Frank Farrell said he had attended the Village of Buchanan Pear Harbor ceremony conducted by Mayor Dan O’Neill.  It said it was a well conducted service and it was his pleasure, along with Councilmember Joe Cerreto, to represent Cortlandt at that event.
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TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)

Councilmember Farrell said we have been talking about weed growth in Lake Meahagh and this winter we will use our newly reconstructed flood gate to try to draw down the water and freeze the weeds and growth that has been making the Lake unattractive and unusable for the last several years.

He is also looking forward to working on a design for the Youth/Community Center to be conducted on Memorial Drive in Crugers.  This will be a building that can be used mainly by youth, but also other community groups.

On the agenda tonight is an item awarding a contract for the first phase of the Broadway Streetscape in Verplanck and that will be a beautiful addition to the Town.

One of the big items that Councilmember Farrell is looking forward to working on next year is the development of more comprehensive open space initiatives.  The Town will be compiling a list of parcels that they think will be suitable for acquisition, not only to provide open space, but also to reduce the need for services, keeping our taxes low.
We will be working to implement the remaining items on our Master Plan.  We have accomplished approximately 75% and over the next year will be addressing some of the remaining items.

* *  

Councilmember Cerreto congratulated the winners in the recent election.  He said the Town Board is looking forward to establishing some new relationships and continuing with those we already have.

Boxes are located outside of the Supervisor’s Office for Toys for Tots and asked people to donate, as well as to the Veteran’s Hospital food pantry.

He asked people to remember that a lot of America’s finest will not be home for the holiday season but will be serving this country in many regions in the world so that we may be safe.  He said there is a direct link on the web wherein a Christmas card or message can be sent to a soldier somewhere in the world.  He asked people to take five minutes to send a greeting.

* *   

Supervisor Puglisi announced there will be a Blood Drive held at Town Hall on Wednesday, December 13th from 10 am to 3 pm, coordinated by her assistant, Karen Grexa.
* * *  * * * * * * * 

APPROVAL of the MINUTES

Minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 14, 2006 and the Special Meeting of 

         December 4, 2006 were unanimously approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman on motion made by Councilmember Sloan and seconded by Councilmember Cerreto. 
* * * * * * * * * * 
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PUBLIC HEARING

(All Public Hearings conducted at this meeting are to be found fully transcribed and entered into the Official Public Hearing Minute Book in the Office of the Town Clerk.)

Public Hearing to consider amending Chapter 307(Zoning) of the Town Code to allow for a Special Permit with respect to a Day Care Center.

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 8:13 p.m.

Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notice of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.

Tom Wood, Town Attorney said the proposal would be to amend the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a new Special Permit that would allow the conversion of existing structures to a licensed nursery, day care center.  The law would allow the Planning Board to grant a Special Permit with respect to an existing structure of 5,000 square feet or more in the R-40 or R-80 residential district which is on a parcel of three acres or more and there are conditions with respect to requirements of hours of operation, fencing, landscaping, inspection and the facility that would have to be one that is under jurisdiction of the Department of Education.

Barbara Montes, 7 Kingston Avenue, Cortlandt Manor asked that the amendment be approved.  Day care centers are in great need, as indicated in the Master Plan.  She said many people are here tonight that are without day care for their children because they have closed.  It is a beautiful parcel on Radio Terrace.

Jeanine McCormick, 75 Jean Drive, Cortlandt Manor,  addressed day care in Westchester County, in general.  She then praised Happy Tots for the care they have given to her two year old daughter and said in keeping with Cortlandt’s desire to continue to improve the quality of life in The Town, she urges the Town to approve this application.
Ann Toot, 1333 East Main Street, Shrub Oak said she has been affiliated with Happy Tots since 1989 and they are much more than child care providers, but are an extension of the family.

Kindra Pearson, 327 Furnace Dock Road, Cortlandt Manor said her four year old daughter started at Happy Tots at 8 weeks old.  Her 4 ½ month old also started at Happy Tots at 8 weeks.  Since the facility closed, it’s been very difficult for alternate arrangements, both on parents and the children and is anxious for the center to reopen.
Supervisor Puglisi said she had been a pre-school director for twelve years and she can’t think of anything more important that work with children.  She’s pleased that we have extra assistance from Governor Pataki.  She explained that a process will be undergone that may take some time.
There was no one further wishing to speak and the Public Hearing was closed at 8:31 p.m. on motion of Councilmember Cerreto, seconded by Councilmember Lindau with all voting AYE.
* * * * * 
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PUBLIC HEARING, (cont.)

Re:  Special Permit with respect to Day Care Center.

Councilmembers Cerreto and Lindau then moved for adoption of the following legislation:

RESOLUTION NO. 382-06 – RE:  Adopt a Negative Declaration in the matter of amending Chapter 307 of the Zoning Code of the Town of Cortlandt.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 383-06 – RE:  Adopt Local Law No. 8-06,  amending Chapter 307 (Zoning) of the Town Code to allow for a Special Permit with respect to a Day Care Center.

There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *  

Public Hearing to consider amending a Local Law and extending a moratorium with respect to Planned Village Development to February 28, 2007.
Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 8:35 p.m.

Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notice of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.

T. Wood, Town Attorney explained that at the current time the Town has a moratorium on any applications for a Special Permit for Planned Village Developments and this Local Law will extend that moratorium.  During the process, the Town has been working on proposals to change this particular Special Permit and have that adopted on the books by February 20, 2007.

Supervisor Puglisi:  Said this would be approved because the Town Board is desirous of controlling development and we will be hearing more about the improvement in the next year.

There was no further discussion and the meeting was closed on motion of Councilmembers Lindau and Farrell with all voting AYE.

* * * * * 

Councilmember Lindau moved for the adoption of the following, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:
RE:  384-06 – RE:  Adopt a Negative Declaration in the matter of amending Local Law No. 7-2004 with respect to the establishment of a moratorium with respect to Planned Village Developments within the Town of Cortlandt.
* * 
LOCAL LAW NO. 9-06 – Amend Local Law No. 7-2004 to extend a moratorium for Planned Village Development to February 28, 2007.
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *
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HEARING of CITIZENS

None.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

BID REPORTS

Councilmember Farrell moved that the bids opened on December 7, 2006 for the Broadway Phase 1 Streetscape be received and ordered filed and that the following resolution be adopted.  Councilmember Sloan seconded the motion.

RESOLUTION NO. 385-06 – RE:  Award contract for Broadway Streetscape, Phase 1 to Bilotta Construction.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said the Town Board is delighted to be awarding this contract.  We’ve been talking about the project for many years.  The State will be paying a grant of $260,000 which will offset a good portion of the project cost.. She thanked Ed Vergano, Chris Kehoe and Rosemarie Boyle/Lasher for their work on the project.
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS
Councilmember Farrell then moved that the following monthly reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

May, 2006 – DES/Recreation.
October, 2006 – DES/Office for the Aging, DOTS/Water, Receiver of Taxes.

November, 2006 – Purchasing Department, Receiver of Taxes, Town Clerk.

There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *

OLD BUSINESS

Councilmember Sloan moved that the following documents be received and ordered filed and resolutions be adopted where indicated, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:

Report from the Town Attorney with respect to property on Maple.

* * 

Report from the Town Attorney regarding a License Agreement with Paul Pacchiana.

RESOLUTION NO. 386-06 – RE:  Authorize a License Agreement with Paul Pacchiana on property located at 4 Armstrong Street, Cortlandt Manor.
* *  

Report from DES with respect to Inwood Lane West; and dedicate a 189 highway as Juniper Lane.
RESOLUTION NO. 387-06 – RE:  Authorize the Town Attorney to finalize agreements with respect to dedicating a 189 highway.
* * 
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OLD BUSINESS, (cont.)

Councilmember Sloan moved the following document be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:

Memo from Planning with respect to a draft scoping document for property located at the Intersection of Oregon Road and Westbrook Drive.




Councilmember Sloan


Yes,




Councilmember Cerreto


Yes,




Supervisor Puglisi



No,




Councilmember Lindau`


Yes,




Councilmember Farrell


Yes.

Discussion:  Councilmember Farrell said that the action of receiving and filing this document in no way indicates any view whatsoever on contents of the memo and he’s perplexed as to why anyone would vote to not receive a memo from our Planning Board. However, he said,  that’s every member’s right to do so.  Councilmember Farrell said he wished to indicate that those who voted in the affirmative are in no way indicating any position on the contents of the memo.
Supervisor Puglisi said she has a problem with the 52,000 square feet proposal on this project and she wants to make that clear .  That’s the reason she voted “no” on the receive and file motion.

Councilmember Farrell replied that things could certainly come to a screeching halt if the board decided not to accept correspondence from other departments, but that’s just his opinion.

Supervisor Puglisi said she also has a constitutional right to voice her opinion.

Councilmember Farrell replied that he had indicated that very right.

The motion was considered adopted.

* * 

Councilmember Sloan then moved to receive and file the following items, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:
Letter from the New York State DOT with respect to the Bear Mountain Parkway and sustainable development.  Direct the Director of Technical Services to respond with the Town Board’s concerns and objection.

* *  

Memo from the Supervisor with respect to the 2006 Town achievements.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi invited people to go on the Town’s website to read all of the achievements for 2006.

* *  

Memo from the Supervisor with respect to developing a policy for retaining consultants for Town projects.  Refer to the Legal Department.

There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 
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NEW BUSINESS

Councilmember Cerreto moved that the following documents be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:

Letter from Nicole Seiferheld with respect to safety issues on Rick Lane West.  Refer to DOTS, DES and the Legal Department.

* *

Letter from Concetta Jackson with respect to sidewalks and safety issues on Kings Ferry Road.  Refer to DES,  DOTS, Westchester County Police, NYS Police.

* * 

Letter from the Croton Housing Network with respect to 14 Bank Street, Croton-on-Hudson.  Refer to the Legal Department.

* * 

Letter from the Continental Village Volunteer Fire Department with respect to permanent detour signs on Route 9, Route 9D and Route 403.  Refer to DES and the Legal Department.

There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this Town Board meeting are to be found in full context and affixed to the original copy of this document.)

Councilmember Lindau moved for adoption of the following resolutions, as amended and the removal of one document from the agenda.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion.
RESOLUTION NO. 388-06 – RE;  Appoint Ralph Blasetti and James Winter, current DES employees to the title MEO.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said the Town will be upgrading certain employees to the title of MEO.  Supervisor Puglisi introduced the employees from the audience.
* *  

REMOVE from agenda - Appoint Jason Marra and Tim Fisher to the title Recreation Supervisor per Civil Service procedure.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said these appointments would have to go through additional civil service procedure reviews and she hopes to replace them on the January agenda.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 389-06 – RE:  Appoint Becky Bell to the title Youth Advocate per Civil Service procedure.

* * 
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NEW BUSINESS, (cont.)
RESOLUTION NO. 390-06 – RE:  Nominate Matt Legerfo with respect to the position of Technology Technician per Civil Service.
Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said the board is delighted that the Technology Committee has recommended Matt Legerfo to replace Melissa Hoffman who had been our Technology Technician for a number of years.

* *   

RESOLUTION NO. 391-06 – RE:  Authorize an Intermunicipal Agreement with the Village of Croton and Westchester County with respect to a dry hydrant.
There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * 

Councilmembers Farrell and Sloan moved to adopt the following resolutions:

RESOLUTION NO. 392-06 – RE:  Authorize an Intermunicipal Agreement with the City of Peekskill as the Lead Municipality with respect to full compliance with GASB-45 accounting practices.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 393-06 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for January 23, 2007 to consider an Agreement with the Montrose Fire Department for fire protection to the Furnace Dock Fire Protection District for the year 2007.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 394-06 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for January 23, 2007 to consider and Agreement with the Village of Croton-on-Hudson for fire protection to the Mt. Airy/Quaker Bridge Fire Protection District for the year 2007.

* *   

RESOLUTION NO. 395-06 – RE;  Schedule a Public Hearing for January 23, 2007 to consider amending a Local Law to provide for a tax exemption with respect to persons with disabilities.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 396-06 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for January 23, 2007 to consider amending a Local Law to provide for a tax exemption with respect to senior citizens.

* * 

Authorize the next four items with respect to the Department of Technical Services:

RESOLUTION NO. 397-06 – RE:  Authorize the Director of Technical Services to solicit RFPs for design services for the proposed Youth/Civic Center off Memorial Drive.

* * 
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RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)
Receive and file the Emergency Action Plan from DOTS with respect to the Cortlandt Lake Dam.\

* *

Receive and file comments from the Planning Board with respect to Floor Area Ratio.

* * 

Receive and file the master plan implementation status update from DOTS dated December, 2006.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 398-06 – RE:  Authorize a STAR adjustment and re-billing for Section 43.15, Block 4, Lot 28.
* *

RESOLUTION NO. 399-06 – RE:  Adopt the 2007 Capital Improvement Plan.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 400-06 – RE:  Adopt the Town meeting schedule for 2007.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 401-06 – RE:  Authorize budget transfers and amendments to the 2006 budget.

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA

Councilmember Sloan moved that the following documents be added to the agenda, that the documents listed be received and ordered filed and resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Cerreto seconded the motion.

Correspondence:

Environmental Excellence Award from New York State.

* * 

Memo from the Town Attorney with respect to mandatory training for Planning and Zoning officials.

* *  

Letter from Kenneth Chiocchi with respect to safety issues on Millington Road.  Refer to DES,  DOTS, Westchester County Police and New York State Police.

* * 
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ADDITIONS to the AGENDA, (cont.)
Letter from Jane Norton with respect to Jack Road.  Refer to the Town Assessor and Town Historian.

* *  

Letter from the Mohegan Colony Association with respect to noise in the area of the Bear Mountain Parkway.

* * 

Memo from the Coordinator of Energy Alternatives with respect to wind turbines.
* *  

Letter from Ronal and Margaret Swanson with respect to issues in the area of Lent Avenue and Emerson Place.

There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION NO. 402-06 – RE:  Appoint Marguerite Ferrante to the title “Permit Clerk” per Civil Service procedure.
* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 403-06 – RE:  Appoint Joann McArthur to fill a vacancy in the Recreation Division of DES.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 404-06 – RE:  Authorize a contract extension with respect to full on-line service for tax map maintenance.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 405-06 – RE:  Award a contract with respect to GIS Viewer.

* * 

RESOLUTION NO. 406-06 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for January 23, 2007 to consider providing for a tax exemption for volunteer fire fighters and ambulance workers.

There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.
* * * * * * * * * *

BUDGET TRANSFERS

None.  They had been included in the earlier resolution.

* * * * * * * * * *   

REPORTS from VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS

None.

* * * * * * * * * *
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REPORTS from STANDING and SPECIAL COMMITTEES

None.

* * * * * * * * * * 

HEARING of CITIZENS, (second)
Speaker:  Rosemarie Boyle/Lasher

Subject:  Read letter on behalf of the Verplancks’ Residents Association and the Verplanck Waterfront Preservation Committee as it relates to the Broadway Streetscape.  (Letter attached.)

* * * * * * * * * * 

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:47 p.m. on motion made by Councilmember Lindau, seconded by Councilmember Farrell.









Respectfully submitted,









JO-ANN DYCKMAN,









Town Clerk
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